



                  REGULAR SESSION, BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS AND SAFETY, JULY 11, 2011




 	The Board of Public Works and Safety of Plymouth, Indiana, met in Regular Session on July 11, 2011, at 6:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the City Building, 124 N. Michigan St., Plymouth, IN.  
Mayor Senter presided for Board Members Delp, Gardner, Neidig and Smith.  City Attorney Chipman, City Engineer Gaul and Clerk-Treasurer Hutchings were also present.   
Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to approve the minutes of the special session on June 20, 2011 and the last regular session of the Board of Public Works and Safety on June 27, 2011, and to dispense with reading them since they have been reviewed and found to be correct.  The motion carried.
Utility Superintendent Davidson presented his monthly department reports for June:
CITY OF PLYMOUTH WASTEWATER DEPARTMENT
Board of Public Works and Safety
JUNE 2011 Monthly Report

PLANT OPERATIONS:
1)	Total flow in gallons					  83,652,432
2)	Average daily flow in gallons		  		    2,788,414
3)	Monthly average in BOD removal				99.0%
4)	Monthly average in TSS removal				96.3%
5)	Monthly average in Ammonia removal				98.8%
6)	General plant maintenance
7)	Received delivery on the new 2011 ¾ ton Dodge pickup and snow plow
8)	Replaced fire hydrant at wastewater plant
9)	Installed conduits, level meters and transducers for level measurements on both slurry tanks, influent wet well and plant CSO storage system
10)	Removed aerator from storm water retention basin for repairs
11)	Serviced methane waste burner

MEETINGS ATTENDED:
6-3	Department Head and Safety Meeting
6-7	TRC Meeting – Parkview Villas, proposed garage
6-8	Water and Wastewater staff meeting – organizing/coordinating upcoming projects
6-9	IWEA Training Seminar Warsaw, IN – “Plant Operations”
6-9	N. Oak Dr. Project – Progress Meeting
6-10 	Pre-bids Meeting for Street Projects
6-13	Board of Public Works and Safety
6-15	Water and Wastewater Plant Safety Inspections by Frank Smith, IPEP
6-17	IWEA Laboratory Inspection
6-21	Redevelopment Commission Meeting
6-27	Board of Public Works and Safety

COLLECTION SYSTEM:
1)	Cleaned 39,894 feet of sewer lines
· 644’ during service calls
· 39,250’ during preventive maintenance
2)	Televised 27,066 feet of sewer lines
3)	Mechanically removed roots from 0 feet of sewer lines
4)	Removed approximately 19.63 tons of silt and debris during cleaning and inspections of sewers lines
5)	Used approximately 39,250 gallons of potable water during sewer cleaning
6)	Performed routine maintenance on 10 CSO’s and 15 pumping station
7)	Replaced 1structure –J7C135 Water St. 
8)	Replaced 1 structure – J7C044 W. LaPorte St.
9)	Replaced 1 structure – I6C102 Novelty St. & N. Plum St.
10)	Replaced 1 structure – J6C309 – Simon St.
11)	Replaced 3 structures – J6C053, J6C054 and K7C055 Harrison St. & N. Walnut St.
12)	Replaced 2 structures – J7C101, K7C037, and K7C038 William St.
13)	Replaced 2 structures – J7C110 and J7C111 Louisa St. 
14)	Eliminated 1 structure – J7C136 Water St.
15)	Eliminated 2 structures – J6C051 and J6C052 Harrison St. and N. Walnut St.
16)	Installed 2 new structures w/ open backs– J7C360 and J7C361 Webster Ave. and S. Michigan St. 	
ASSISTED WATER DEPARTMENT
· Changing out bearings on #4 high service pump at the Ledyard Plant
· Repaired lighting on exterior of Pine Plant
· Installed wall monitors at Ledyard Plant for Pine Plant security cameras and SCADATA system
· Installed conduits under proposed parking lot for future networking of facility
· Installed surge arrester at the Ledyard Plant
· Completed repairs to the SCADATA system on the North Water Tower


CITY OF PLYMOUTH WATER DEPARTMENT
Board of Public Works and Safety
JUNE 2011 Monthly Report

PLANT OPERATIONS
Water Treated June – Ledyard Plant				  34,264,820 gallons
Water Treated June – Pine Plant			  	  16,886,327 gallons
Total			  51,151,147 gallons

Water Treated – Daily Average – Ledyard Plant			    1,142,161 gallons
Water Treated – Daily Average – Pine Plant			       562,878 gallons
					Total			    1,705,039 gallons						      
· General maintenance to the Ledyard and Pine Water Plants
· IDEM mandated Well Head Protection Plan Phase II was completed and presented to IDEM. IDEM approved June 29, 2011.
· Backwashed filters at Ledyard Plant 8 times at 115,200 gallons each side plus one (1) side at 57,600 gallons for a  total of  979,200 gallons
· Backwashed filters at Pine Plant 8 times at 57,600 gallons each for a total of 460,800 gallons
· Total backwash usage for the month was 1,440,000 gallons
· Consumer Confidence Report (CCR) was published and distributed to our customers
· 06-03-11	Department Head and Safety meeting
· 06-07-11	TRC meeting – Parkview Villas, proposed garage
· 06-08-11	Water & Wastewater staff meeting to organize upcoming projects
· 06-09-11	N. Oak Dr. progress meeting
· 06-10-11	Pre-bid meeting on street projects
· 06-13-11	Board of Public Works & Safety meeting
· 06-14-11	Water Plant tours for Board Members and administrators
· 06-15-11	Water and Wastewater Facilities Safety Inspections by Frank Smith, IPEP
· 06-17-11	Water Plant tours for Board Members and administrators
· 06-20-11	Special Meeting of the Board of Public Works and Safety for proposed 
		improvements at the Pine and Ledyard Water Plants
· 06-21-11	Redevelopment Commission meeting for proposed improvements at the Pine 
and Ledyard Water
· 06-27-11	Board of Public Works & Safety meeting
· 06-28-11	Demonstration on valve exercising equipment by the WACH’s Company

Water Sampling
· 10 – 	Distribution system bacteria samples
· 10  –	Fluoride samples
· 360 – 	Process control samples and analysis at the Ledyard Plant
· 360 – 	Process control samples and analysis at the Pine Plant.  Samples includes Ferrous Iron, Total Iron, Manganese, and Chlorine
· Nitrogen and Nitrate samples were taken at the Ledyard and Pine Plants
· Trihalomethanes (TTHM) and Haloacetic Acids (HAA5) analyses in drinking water samplings were taken at each plant

SERVICE
Locates						  	  	167
Total Number of Work Orders					236
Service Disconnects 				 	  	  19
Service Disconnects for non-pay			  	 	  47
Service Reconnects for Non-pay		  		  	  42
“Service Notice” left on door (Blue Tags)	  	   		    3
“Insufficient Funds” notice left on door (Pink Tags)	   	    6
New Radio Read / Meter Installations				  28
Accuracy checks				 		108
After Hours Call Outs			  	   	   	    1
Meters repaired					    	   	    0
Hydrants Serviced 						    0
Hydrants Sandblasted and Painted				    0

CONSTRUCTION ACTIVITIES
(3)	Curb Stops Replaced (¾”)
	06-01-11   814 Thayer St. – Replaced ¾” curb stop, box and rod
	06-02-11   1123 W. LaPorte St. – Replaced ¾” curb stop, box and rod
	06-20-11   412 Miner St. – Replaced ¾” curb stop, box and rod

(0)	Old Curb Stops Found and Capped Off at Valve
(4)	New Taps Installed
06-13-11   Hogarth St. and Bayless St. – Started the Hogarth St. main project.
		     Installed 4” hot tap on a 4” main
06-14-11   Ewing St. and Miner St. – Installed 6” hot tap on 8” main for the Hogarth St. main project
06-21-11   809 Patterson St. – Installed new 1” tap and meter pit
06-27-11   Installed new 1” tap for 909 Bayless St. for water main project on Hogarth St.

(2)	New Mains Installed
06-13-11   Started the Hogarth St. water main project (Hogarth St. from Bayless St. to Miner St. to Ewing St.)
06-24-11   Completed the Hogarth St. water main project - 945’ of 6” D.I. with 1 new hydrant (HYD 478) area (Hogarth St. from Bayless St. to Miner St. to Ewing St.)

(11)	Valve Boxes Repaired or Replaced
	06-01-11   1525 W. Harrison St. – Replaced the telescopic box and rod on service line
	06-02-11   816 W. Jackson St. – Replaced the telescopic box and rod on service line
	06-08-11   100 – 200 block N. Michigan St. – Repaired 5 service valve boxes
	06-10-11   100 – 200 block N. Michigan St. – Repaired 4 service valve boxes
	06-21-11   803 N. Center St. – Replaced telescopic box and rod

(3)	Hydrants Repaired, Replaced, or New
06-08-11   Replaced fire hydrant at the southeast corner of N. Michigan St. and E. Madison St. HYD 197)
	06-08-11   Replaced the fire hydrant at the southeast corner of N. Michigan St. 
		     and Elliott Ave. (HYD 201)
06-10-11   Replaced the fire hydrant on E. Jefferson St. across from Oliver Ford (HYD 146)

(0)	Main Breaks Repaired

 (2)	Service Lines Repaired, Replaced or Retired
06-16-11   110 Ewing St. – Installed a CC clamp with a ¾” corporation stop and tied back in with a service line due to leak
	06-28-11   Ewing St. and Bayless St. – Replaced the 4” main valve 

Miscellaneous
· Meter reading dates for June usage - 06-29-11 and 06-30-11
· Continue monitoring the N. Oak Dr. project 
· 06-02-11   Completed restoration on past dig sites
· 06-03-11   Completed road hot patches on past dig sites
· 06-06-11   Completed road hot patches on past dig sites
· 06-08-11   Worked on valve exercising  program in the southeast section of city
· 06-17-11   Used the Vactor Truck to spot check utilities on the Hogarth St. main  project 
· 06-28-11	Received new ½ ton Dodge pickup truck

Superintendent Davidson reported that the water department’s valve exercising program and large meter testing for 2011 is complete.  
Davidson reported that he received notice from IDEM that the Wellhead Protection Phase 2 has been approved.  
The pretreatment department and the water department each received delivery of the new pickup truck.
Davidson said that the Hogarth Street water main project is essentially complete; the new main lines have been installed, the service taps are connected, the new hydrant installed and the old line has been abandoned.  Restoration work including seeding, asphalt and concrete work remains to be completed for both the water and wastewater departments.  
Superintendent Davidson asked the board’s permission to contact Commonwealth Engineers for a design engineering proposal for the Pine Road plant improvements.  
Board Members Smith and Delp moved and seconded to approve the request.  The motion carried.
Davidson reported that he and two or three employees would be attending an AWWA water certification course beginning August 8th.  The class meets on Mondays and Wednesdays from 6-9 p.m.  Due to these classes, he may be unable to stay for board meetings.
Building Commission Hammonds presented his quarterly report:
	
	
	Building Commissioners
	
	

	
	
	2011 Second Quarter Report
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	TYPE OF 
	
	
	PERMIT
	
	R/C

	CONSTRUCTION
	 
	ESTIMATED COST
	COST
	
	C  31

	accessory
	3
	$996,677.00
	$4,520.66
	
	R  43

	addition
	7
	
	
	
	

	deck
	2
	
	
	
	

	demolition
	3
	
	
	
	

	electrical
	4
	
	
	
	

	fence
	11
	
	
	
	

	handicap ramp
	1
	
	
	
	

	pool
	4
	
	
	
	

	porch
	6
	
	
	
	

	renovation
	11
	
	
	
	

	roof
	2
	
	
	
	

	sign  
	16
	
	
	
	

	sign temporary
	3
	
	
	
	

	single family dwelling
	1
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	TOTAL
	74
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Submitted the 11 day of July 2011
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	2010 Second Quarter Report
	
	
	
	

	81 -  permits issued
	
	
	
	

	Estimated cost of construction     $4,392,674.01
	
	
	



Police Chief Cox presented his monthly report:
	TYPE OF CALL
	June 2011

	Information
	925

	Traffic Stop
	371

	Complaint
	320

	911
	202

	Security Check
	152

	Investigation
	129

	Charges Signed
	107

	Criminal Arrest
	47

	Traffic Arrest
	43

	Civil Matter
	39

	Animal
	38

	Alarm
	35

	Vehicle Check
	32

	Assist
	31

	Service
	30

	Suspicious Person
	29

	Theft
	27

	Accident PD
	26

	Juvenile Complaint
	26

	Suspicious Vehicle
	26

	K9 Use
	22

	Dispatch
	19

	Warrant Service
	17

	Extra Patrol
	16

	Disabled Vehicle
	16

	Parking Enforcement
	14

	Restraining Order
	13

	Traffic Warning
	12

	Escort
	12

	Welfare Check
	9

	Merchant Pro. Plan
	9

	$2 Parking Ticket
	7

	Local Ordinance
	6

	Open Doors/Window
	6

	Accident P.I.
	5

	Code Enforcement
	4

	Unwanted Guest
	3

	Domestic Fight
	3

	Court Detail
	2

	Training Detail
	1

	Trespassing
	1

	Battery
	1

	Lockout
	1



Chief Cox reported that a police car was totaled in a second pursuit.  Neither he nor Clerk-Treasurer Hutchings have received feedback from the insurance adjustor, but he asked permission to replace the vehicle based on Clerk-Treasurer Hutchings being able to work with the insurance reimbursement to fund the replacement vehicle.
Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to approve the request.  The motion carried.
Board Member Delp recommended that the board make a conditional offer of employment to Nick Young for the probationary patrolman position at the police department.  Board Member Gardner seconded the motion.  The motion carried.
City Engineer Gaul reported that the engineering department received the new pickup truck.
Gaul requested that the board appoint two people to serve on the Common Construction Wage Committee for the remainder of 2011.  He said that he spoke to Don Wendel and Jim Marquardt, both of who are previous appointees to the committee.
Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to appoint Don Wendel and Jim Marquardt to the Common Construction Wage Committee.  The motion carried.
Mr. Guilford Snyder, 1026 W. Washington Street, addressed the board regarding a late notice that he received for a delinquent bill.  Mr. Snyder was unhappy that he received that the delinquent notice was sent a day after the original bill was due.
Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to allow the salaried payroll for June 16-30, 2011 and the claims for July 11, 2011, as entered in Claim Register #2011.  The motion carried.
There being no further business to discuss, Board Members Delp and Neidig moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried.  The meeting was declared adjourned at 6:15 p.m.


						S/Toni L. Hutchings, IAMC/CMC/CPFA
							Secretary and Finance Officer

APPROVED:



S/Mark Senter
Presiding Officer
